  These minutes have not been formally approved and are subject 
to change or modification by the public body at the next meeting.


SOUTH PLAINFIELD PUBLIC LIBRARY BOARD OF TRUSTEES 
MEETING MINUTES
April 11, 2017



The meeting was called to order by President Darlene Cullen at 6:30 pm.

President Cullen announced that the meeting was being held in accordance with the Open Public Meeting Act and as such, proper notice of the meeting was published in the official newspapers, The Observer, The Courier-News and The Home News Tribune.

In attendance were:   President Darlene Cullen, Vice President Gary Jones, Treasurer Melissa Katsingris.  Trustees:   Robert Bengivenga, Frank Lemos, Cheryl Nagel-Smiley. Stephanie Wolak, Mayor’s Alternate Ray Rusnak and Superintendent’s Alternate Annemarie Stoeckel.  

Also in attendance were:  Eric Aronowitz, Stephanie Bonanno, Ken Bonanno, Council woman Christine Faustini, Linda Hansen, Christine Lee, Ken Morgan, and Carmela Sutor.


PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE:  Lead by President Cullen.


President Cullen called for a motion to suspend the normal order of business for Bob Bengivenga to present his Buildings and Grounds report because he has another meeting to attend.

Cheryl Nagel Smiley made the motion, seconded by Frank Lemos.  The motion passed unanimously.

Bob Bengivenga stated that he and Ray met with the DPW at the library regarding the repairing of the bathrooms, including the floors.  Bob then reviewed the Library Bathroom Repairs estimate from the SP DPW (copy included in packet).  The total for each bathroom and for the sealing of the other bathrooms that were never sealed is $8,946.20.  President Cullen confirmed that the estimate included the labor as well.  President Cullen also informed the Board that they spoke about this with DPW. If they are going to do the work at the library, the library should be charged what their rate is to pay back to the town since the library is utilizing them for a few projects.  Ray Rusnak stated that the floor tiles are not the standard subway tiles. They are wood-look tile that is very durable; and after speaking with the DPW and Linda researching them, he recommends using them.  After a discussion between board members, the wood-like tile will be used.  President Cullen asked if there was a time frame for the repairs.  Bob suggested that if they did the ladies room right away, perhaps about a month from now, they can get that out of the way then seal and re-grout, if necessary, the new bathrooms (Family Bathrooms) then the men’s bathroom.  
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President Cullen stated that this will be voted on under New Business. 

President Cullen called for a motion to resume the normal order of business.

Frank Lemos made the motion, seconded by Bob Bengivenga.  The motion passed unanimously.


MINUTES:

President Cullen asked if there were any questions or comments from the Board regarding the library minutes for February 14, 2017 and added that there was no meeting in March due to the snow storm.

President Cullen called for a motion to accept the meeting minutes of February 14, 2017.

Frank Lemos made the motion, seconded by Cheryl Nagel-Smiley.  The motion passed unanimously.


PAYMENT OF VOUCHERS:

President Cullen stated that we are first going to vote on March’s payment of vouchers because we did not have a meeting due to the snow storm.

President Cullen called for a motion to approve the payment of vouchers for March 2017, check #12039 through #12069, totaling $35,475.97.

Cheryl Nagel Smiley made the motion to accept the payment of vouchers, seconded by Annemarie Stoeckel.  The motion passed unanimously.  

President Cullen called for a motion to approve the payment of vouchers for the April 11, 2017 meeting, check #12070 through #12105, totaling $80,485.64.

Annemarie Stoeckel made the motion, seconded by Melissa Katsingris.  The motion passed unanimously.


MONTHLY REPORTS:

Expense Report:  President Cullen called for a motion to accept the expense report which includes February and March.

Annemarie Stoeckel made the motion, seconded by Ray Rusnak.  The motion passed unanimously.  
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Cash Receipt Report:  President Cullen called for a motion to accept the cash receipt report which includes February and March.

Vice President Jones made the motion, seconded by Melissa Katsingris.  The motion passed unanimously.


Statistical Report:  President Cullen called for a motion to accept the statistical report.

Annemarie Stoeckel made the motion, seconded by Bob Bengivenga.  The motion passed unanimously.  


DIRECTOR’S REPORT:

Ms. Hansen reviewed her Director’s report in detail for both March and April.

President Cullen called for a motion to accept the director’s report for March and April.

Frank Lemos made the motion, seconded by Bob Bengivenga.  The motion passed unanimously.


COMMITTEE REPORTS:  


Finance and Budget:  Melissa Katsingris reviewed the Bank Statement report in detail.

President Cullen called for a motion to accept the financial report.

Annemarie Stoeckel made the motion, seconded by Cheryl Nagel-Smiley.  The motion passed unanimously.

Policy:  President Cullen stated that the Policy Committee met to discuss the library food and drink policy.  President Cullen read the proposed food and drink policy into the record.

President Cullen asked if there were any questions or comments.  There were none.

President Cullen called for a motion to approve the South Plainfield Library Food and Drink Policy.

Frank Lemos made the motion, seconded by Bob Bengivenga.  In Favor:  Bob Bengivenga, Frank Lemos, Cheryl Nagel-Smiley, Mayor’s Alternate Ray Rusnak, Superintendent’s Alternate Annemarie Stoeckel, Stephanie Wolak, Melissa Katsingris, President Cullen and Vice President Jones.
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Personnel:  Cheryl Nagel-Smiley stated that the committee met to try and figure out the personnel policy but found the policy manuals were in bits and pieces. They were from 2009 and there were others that had no dates on them.  Cheryl added that she took them home, went through the papers and used Montville’s Policy as a template (Alan works here part time on the weekends and is the Director at Montville Library).  Today Linda and she met and went over some of the things they were unsure of.  The committee (Gary, Annemarie, Darlene and herself) has not met to go over this but she will give them a copy this evening and would like to meet next week.  Cheryl further stated that they also have to deal with evaluations and raises during the month of May because in June it has to be presented to the Board. Sometime between May and June she will give a copy to every board member, as she will be on vacation in Europe in July for 3 weeks. In August the Board can discuss it and make revisions and hopefully vote on it in the Fall for it to be instituted come January 1st.  President Cullen thanked Cheryl for taking on this project.
Buildings & Grounds:  Bob Bengivenga stated that he would like to make sure he is part of the Capital Project if there is anything that has to do with Buildings and Grounds.  President Cullen stated that they are going to talk about the Capital Projects today and as they happen he needs to be involved with anything pertaining to Buildings and Grounds.
Technology:  Annemarie Stoeckel stated that she would like to call a meeting the week of April 24th to meet with Mr. Walter to decide what terminals are going to be replaced this year.  
Capital Project:  Ray Rusnak stated that he met a few times with Melissa, Darlene and Linda regarding the Capital Projects and tried to put together a four-year plan. The first year is a little bit more aggressive than the other years but we are trying to even things out as much as possible.  Ray reviewed his proposed Capital Project Plan in detail.  President Cullen asked Linda to give a brief history about the Capital Plan and why we need it.  Linda stated that this is something that we are supposed to be submitting to the State Library every few years.  The last big Capital Project was the building.  The building was finished out and we still have funds in the Capital account and now we have to go to the State Library and say that we are being responsible for these things. This is our plan for the coming year.  The State Library has approved every item you see listed on the Proposed Capital Project Plan.  It is public monies and you want to make sure you are spending it the right way and that you have a plan in place.  President Cullen stated that if we cannot do something that is listed we can push it to another year or even remove it.  A long discussion was entertained between the board members about the proposed Capital Plan and they felt that the installation of additional security cameras should be moved up to the 2017 projects.  President Cullen stated that tonight what we are voting on is the proposed Capital Project and like she stated in the beginning things can be shifted around.  As each project proceeds there will be more conversation on the Board level.

Bob Bengivenga excused himself at this time.  7:08pm










Library Board Minutes









April 11, 2017









Page 5

Community Relations:  Stephanie Wolak has nothing at this time but would like to set up a meeting.
Mayor’s Alternate:  Ray Rusnak stated that he spoke with Mayor Anesh today and informed him as to what was being presented as far as the Capital Plan was concerned and he is all for what we have going on right now.
Liaison to the Friends:  Frank Lemos informed the board that at the March 23rd meeting they discussed the quilt raffle and they raised $400.00 and the winner is Stacey Dabul and we have a book sale that is May 13th.  There is going to be a Garden Raffle on May 13th as well. 
Liaison to the Schools’:  Maryanne Stoeckel has nothing at this time.
Board President Report:  President Cullen thanked all the committees for all the work they have done especially with the Capital and Personnel and Policy.  It takes a lot of your personal time and dedication and I appreciate it and want to thank you all.


OLD BUSINESS:  

Bathrooms:
President Cullen stated that Mr. Bengivenga presented his plan.  The women’s room would be repaired ASAP, then grout (if needed) and seal the new bathrooms, and finally the men’s room.

President Cullen called for a motion to approve the bathrooms as described on the handout and the work will be performed by DPW.

Ray Rusnak made the motion, seconded by Frank Lemos.  In Favor:  Frank Lemos, Cheryl Nagel-Smiley, Mayor’s Alternate Ray Rusnak, Superintendent’s Alternate Annemarie Stoeckel, Stephanie Wolak, Melissa Katsingris, President Cullen and Vice President Jones.


PUBLIC COMMENT:  

President Cullen called for a motion to open the meeting up to the Public.

Frank Lemos made the motion, seconded by Stephanie Wolak.  The motion passed unanimously.  

President Cullen asked if there were any questions or comments from the 
public.

Eric Aronowitz asked for Cheryl to send him a copy of the Personnel Policy as well.  Eric asked how the Radio Frequency ID impacts the possibility of purchasing a self check out machine.  Linda responded that they are compatible with each other.  Eric further stated that he had the opportunity to attend the Teddy Roosevelt program and the minute the gentleman 
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stepped out of the car in the parking lot, he was in character and spot on and thought it was really well done.   

President Cullen asked if there were any further comments or questions from the public.  There were none.

President Cullen stated that the public portion will remain open while we go into new business.


NEW BUSINESS:

1.  Approval of the Capital Plan:
President Cullen called for a motion to approve the Capital Plan.

Cheryl Nagel-Smiley made the motion, seconded by Vice President Gary Jones.  In Favor:  Frank Lemos, Cheryl Nagel-Smiley, Mayor’s Alternate Ray Rusnak, Superintendent’s Alternate Annemarie Stoeckel, Stephanie Wolak, Melissa Katsingris, President Cullen and Vice President Jones.

President Cullen stated that items 3 and 4 are going to be discussed.  When we were doing the construction at the library, there were a couple of different flagpoles designed for outside Borough Hall and it ended up we could not do it.  We purchased 2 additional flagpoles that were up and needed to be removed and are now being stored at DPW.  The Borough wrote a letter asking if they could have one of the flagpoles for Veteran’s Park (behind the Senior Center) because the flagpole was destroyed.  The Pitt Street Park where Ponytail Softball is played is also in need of a flagpole.  DPW would install these flagpoles. Ray asked if we should charge the Borough for these flagpoles.  President Cullen stated that she would be in favor of just giving them since the Library did not pay the fair share of the repaving of the parking lot.  One hand washes the other on this but it is up to the Board.  The Board agreed to donate the flagpoles to be utilized at Veteran’s Park and Pitt Street Park (Ponytail Softball).

2.  Approval to donate the two flagpoles (in storage) to the town to be utilized at 
     Veterans Park and one at Pitt Street Park:

President Cullen asked if there were any comments or questions.  

President Cullen called for a motion to approve the donation of the two flagpoles in storage to the town one being utilized at Veteran’s Park and the other being utilized at Pitt Street Park.    










Library Board Minutes









April 11, 2017









Page 7

Frank Lemos made the motion, seconded by Ray Rusnak.  In Favor:  Frank Lemos, Cheryl Nagel-Smiley, Mayor’s Alternate Ray Rusnak, Superintendent’s Alternate Annemarie Stoeckel, Stephanie Wolak, Melissa Katsingris, President Cullen and Vice President Jones.  


President Cullen called for a motion to close the public portion of the meeting.

Cheryl Nagel-Smiley made the motion, seconded by Vice President Jones.  The motion passed unanimously.


TRUSTEE REMARKS:

Annemarie Stoeckel:  I hope everyone is enjoying this gorgeous weather.  Happy Passover and Happy Easter.
Ray Rusnak:  Glad to see that everyone is in favor with moving the Capital Plan forward.  I think it will be great and really show some nice improvement to the town and the area around there.
Frank Lemos:  Happy Easter to everyone.
Vice President Gary Jones:  Happy Easter and Happy Passover to everyone.  
Melissa Katsingris:  Happy Easter and Happy Passover.  Nice to be back, I missed you guys.  It’s nice to see everything moving forward and it’s nice to have a fresh start again.
Stephanie Wolak:  We are moving forward on a lot of things.  I do like that we are going to donate the flagpoles to the town.  Happy Holidays to everyone.
Cheryl Nagel-Smiley:  Thank you staff because it is Staff Appreciation Day.  Since the last time we met we had story time, homework club, puzzles and games, lego club, every film that was awarded an academy nomination has been shown or will be shown this month, films for the teens, super science, Teddy Roosevelt, book clubs, ESL conversation, screenings from Lincoln Center, Duke Ellington, adult film night, adult painting, adult coloring, job search skills, women’s air corps, African American history, quilt raffle and the writing of wills.  That is what I can remember from the months of March and April and the reason I am bringing this up is because we have a staff that I feel is phenomenal.  I am so proud to be on this Board and have this staff operating and doing all the activities they do.  Special thank you to Linda, Mija, and Danielle for providing these programs. We have so many activities compared to other libraries. Happy Easter and Happy Passover.
President Darlene Cullen:  Ditto to everything.  Again, thank you everyone for the Capital Plan. There was a lot of work and I thank you for all of your suggestions and the flagpoles I think is a great thing of us giving it back to the community.  Thank you all for all of your work.  
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Linda please thank your staff on behalf of the Board for everything they do and Happy Easter and Happy Passover to those who celebrate.


ADJOURNMENT: 

President Cullen called for a motion to adjourn the Library Board Meeting at 7:41 pm.

Vice President Jones made the motion, seconded by Cheryl Nagel-Smiley.  The motion passed unanimously.


Respectfully submitted, 

Carmela A. Sutor
Library Board Secretary

